COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

KENYA

Schools in the northeast of the country faced attacks by suspected non-state armed group fighters. In addition, attacks on school students and teachers persisted at a similar rate in 2022 and 2023 as compared to the previous two years. Police continued to use excessive force during higher education protests.

CONTEXT

Fighting between government military forces and the non-state armed group al-Shabaab continued in north-eastern Kenya and escalated in 2023.¹ Based in Somalia, al-Shabaab conducted attacks across the border in Kenya.² In 2023, Kenya and Somalia planned to reopen border crossings after more than a decade of closure; however, Kenya suspended the plans amid increased attacks, according to *Al Jazeera* and *VOA*.³ In August 2022, Kenya held elections and William Ruto was elected president.⁴

Al-Shabaab conducted targeted attacks against security forces and civilians in Mandera, Lamu, and Garissa counties during the reporting period, according to the Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED).⁵ Many of these attacks involved the use of explosive weapons.⁶ For instance, International Crisis Group (ICG) and ACLED reported that al-Shabaab carried out attacks on civilian infrastructure using explosive weapons in Mandera county in October 2022.⁷ Counterinsurgency initiatives in Somalia allegedly pushed al-Shabaab militants across the border in 2023, leading to an uptick in armed violence in Kenya.⁸

Police used excessive force against protesters during anti-government demonstrations in 2023.9 In July 2023, protests took place over increasing taxes; police responded with disproportionate force, including teargas, killing more than 20 people and arresting approximately 300, according to ICG and ACLED.¹⁰

In 2023, Kenya hosted more than 623,000 refugees and asylum seekers primarily from Somalia and South Sudan, according to the UN.¹¹ More than 2.7 million people needed humanitarian assistance that year, including over 1.3 million children.¹² Climate shocks exacerbated the humanitarian situation; approximately 187,000 children were displaced in 2022 due to climate disasters.¹³ In 2023, floods displaced approximately 36,000 people and killed more than 45, according to Save the Children.¹⁴ In the northwest, ongoing drought increased intercommunal tensions between pastoralists and landowners.¹⁵

Climate shocks and other factors limited education access during the reporting period. In 2023, more than 3.5 million school-aged children were out of school due to drought. Rates of child marriage increased during the drought, affecting girl students, according to the UN. A dearth of teachers, insufficient infrastructure, and lack of meals provided by schools also drove high dropout rates during the reporting period. In addition, insecurity created by banditry and cattle rustling in the North Rift region prevented students from accessing learning.

ATTACKS ON SCHOOLS

GCPEA identified four reported attacks on schools during the 2022-2023 reporting period. This represents an increase compared to the previous reporting period, when GCPEA collected zero reported attacks in 2021 and 2020.²⁰

In 2022, GCPEA identified two attacks on schools, both of which occurred in Mandera county in the northeast of the country:

- On October 12, 2022, alleged non-state armed group fighters staged an attempted attack on Libehiya Primary School in Libehiya, Mandera county, in the middle of the night, as reported by local media outlet Nation.²¹
- On October 25, 2022, alleged non-state armed group fighters reportedly threw explosives into Fino Primary School in Lafey, Mandera county. At the time, students and teachers had formed an audience for an event with a local politician. One student was injured, as reported by local media outlet *Nation*.²²

In 2023, GCPEA identified two attacks on schools, both of which occurred in Lamu county, near the border with Somalia:

- On July 11, 2023, suspected non-state armed group fighters attacked Juhudi Primary School in Juhudi village, Lamu county, when it was being used as a shelter for displaced people, as reported by local media outlet Nation.²³
- Also at Juhudi Primary School, suspected non-state armed group fighters attempted an attack on August 24, 2023, while the school was being used as a shelter for displaced people, as reported by local media outlet Star.²⁴

ATTACKS ON SCHOOL STUDENTS, TEACHERS, AND OTHER EDUCATION PERSONNEL

In 2022 and 2023, GCPEA collected six reports of attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel. In comparison, GCPEA collected three and two reported attacks in 2021 and 2020, respectively.²⁵

In 2022, GCPEA identified one report of an attack on school students:

 On May 12, 2022, police fired teargas at and arrested students demonstrating in Garissa town and county for the removal of the principal of County High School, as reported by local media outlet Star. The students reportedly threw stones.²⁶

In 2023, GCPEA identified five reports of attacks on school students and personnel.²⁷ For instance:

 On July 12, 2023, police reportedly threw teargas into Kihumbulni Primary School in Kangemi, Nairobi city and county, while responding to a nearby protest. 50 students present in classrooms were taken to hospi-

1

COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

- tals due to breathing difficulties, as reported by local media outlet Star.²⁸
- On September 20, 2023, suspected non-state armed group fighters killed a security guard at Majembeni Primary School in Widhu, Lamu county, as reported by a local media outlet.²⁹
- On October 16, 2023, police fired teargas at teachers who were protesting against their dismissal by the Teachers Service Commission in Upper Hill, Nairobi city and county, as reported by a local media outlet. Ten teachers were reportedly arrested.³⁰

ATTACKS ON HIGHER EDUCATION

In 2022 and 2023, GCPEA collected eight reports of attacks on higher education. This trend of sporadic attacks is similar to previous years; GCPEA collected approximately five reported attacks each year in 2021 and 2020.³¹

In 2022, GCPEA identified two reports of attacks on higher education, both of which affected students:

- On March 26, 2022, police threw teargas at Maseno University students who were protesting campus insecurity by blocking a road in Maseno town, Kisumu county, as reported by a local media outlet.³²
- On December 5, 2022, police shot and killed a student during a protest over insecurity at Machakos University in Machakos town and county, as reported by Scholars at Risk.³³

In 2023, GCPEA identified six reports of attacks on higher education, all of which involved students.³⁴ For instance:

- On March 20, 2023, police threw teargas and shot live bullets at Maseno University students who were throwing stones and protesting the high cost of living on campus in Maseno town, Kisumu county, as reported by Scholars at Risk. One student was reportedly shot dead, and others injured.³⁵
- On April 4, 2023, police reportedly threw teargas at University of Kabianga students protesting student loan delays and university fees in Kabianga, Kericho county. The students clashed with police, blockaded a road, and lit bonfires in protest, as reported by a local media outlet.³⁶
- On May 24, 2023, police threw teargas at Kisumu National Polytechnic College students who protested high university fees and canteen prices in Kisumu city and county, as reported by Scholars at Risk and a local media outlet. The students reportedly threw stones and blockaded roads outside the campus.³⁷
- On November 2, 2023, police reportedly threw teargas at Machakos University students who were protesting student loan delays in Machakos town and county.³⁸

ENDNOTES

- 1 "Kenya: Al-Shabaab Attacks Surge Ahead of Somalia-Kenya Border Reopening," ACLED Situation Update, July 7, 2023. "Kenya-Somalia Border: Rising al-Shabaab Threat in the Wake of ATMIS Drawdown," ACLED Special Report, September 1, 2023. Rulac, "Kenya," Geneva Academy of International Humanitarian Law and Human Rights, February 2023.
- 2 "Kenya-Somalia Border: Rising al-Shabaab Threat in the Wake of ATMIS Drawdown," ACLED Special Report, September 1, 2023. "Vigilance is key': Al Shabaab threat rising in Kenya's northeast," *France 24*, July 23, 2023.
- 3 Ahmed Hussein, "Kenya Special Forces Kill 23 al-Shabab Militants," VOA News, July 7, 2023. "Kenya delays reopening border with Somalia: All the details," Al Jazeera, July 6, 2023. "Kenya: Al-Shabaab Attacks Surge Ahead of Somalia-Kenya Border Reopening," ACLED Situation Update, July 7, 2023.
- 4 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Kenya chapter. Amnesty International, Annual Report Kenya 2022/2023 (London: Amnesty International, 2023). "Kenya 2022 election results by the numbers," Al Jazeera, August 15, 2022. US State Department, Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, "Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2022: Kenya," March 20, 2023.
- 5 "Kenya: Al-Shabaab Attacks Surge Ahead of Somalia-Kenya Border Reopening," ACLED Situation Update, July 7, 2023. "Kenya-Somalia Border: Rising al-Shabaab Threat in the Wake of ATMIS Drawdown," ACLED Special Report, September 1, 2023. "Vigilance is key': Al Shabaab threat rising in Kenya's northeast," *France 24*, July 23, 2023.
- 6 "Kenya: Al-Shabaab Attacks Surge Ahead of Somalia-Kenya Border Reopening," ACLED Situation Update, July 7, 2023. Isel Ras and Halkano Wario, "Kenya's rise in al-Shabaab attacks calls for localised solutions," Institute for Security Studies press release, July 12, 2023.
- 7 "ACLED Regional Overview: Africa (22-28 October 2022)," ACLED, November 3, 2022. "Tracking Conflict Worldwide: Kenya," International Crisis Group Crisis Watch, October 2022.
- 8 "Kenya: Al-Shabaab Attacks Surge Ahead of Somalia-Kenya Border Reopening," ACLED Situation Update, July 7, 2023. "Kenya-Somalia Border: Rising al-Shabaab Threat in the Wake of ATMIS Drawdown," ACLED Special Report, September 1, 2023.
- 9 "Kenya: Police Use Excessive Force in Response to Anti-Government Demonstrations," ACLED Situation Update, September 26, 2023.
- 10 UN News, "Kenya: OHCHR 'very concerned' over disproportionate use of force against protestors," July 14, 2023. "Kenya: Officials Threaten Protesters with Violence," Human Rights Watch news release, July 18, 2023. "Tracking Conflict Worldwide: Kenya," International Crisis Group Crisis Watch, July 2023. Jefferson Kahinju and Thomas Mukoya, "Kenyan anti tax hike protests subside as police clamp down," *Reuters*, July 20, 2023. "Kenya: Police Use Excessive Force in Response to Anti-Government Demonstrations," ACLED Situation Update, September 26, 2023.
- 11 UNHCR, "Refugees and asylum-seekers in Kenya," October 31, 2023.
- 12 UNICEF, "UNICEF Kenya Humanitarian Situation Report No. 7," November 28, 2023.
- 13 "Press Release: Number of Children Displaced in Kenya Due to Climate Shocks Increased Sevenfold in 2022," Save the Children press release, September 5, 2023.
- 14 "Horn of Africa: Over 100 Killed and 700,000 Displaced by El Nino Rains As Region Braces For More Wild Weather," Save the Children press release, November 16, 2023.
- 15 International Crisis Group, Absorbing Climate Shocks and Easing Conflict in Kenya's Rift Valley (Brussels: International Crisis Group, April 2023). Kang-Chun Cheng, "Drought and conflict are hurting Kenyan forests. Can the army fix things?," Al Jazeera, August 10, 2023. "Kenya: Government Operation Against Pastoralist Militias in North Rift Region," ACLED Situation Update, March 2023.
- 16 "3.5 Million Kenyan Children To Be Out of School When Schools Reopen in January 2023 as Drought Worsens in the Country," Save the Children news release, December 6, 2022.
- 17 UNICEF, "Kenya Humanitarian Situation Report No.6, January to June 2023," August 10, 2023. UNICEF, "Child marriage on the rise in Horn of Africa as drought crisis intensifies," June 28, 2023.
- 18 "3.5 Million Kenyan Children To Be Out of School When Schools Reopen in January 2023 as Drought Worsens in the Country," Save the Children news release. December 6, 2022.
- 19 Caroline Cherono, "Learning Paralyzed As Bandits Attack, Kill Man," *Kenya News Agency* March 30, 2023. Alice Wanjiru, "Cattle Rustling And Banditry To Be Considered As Terrorism Acts," *Kenya News Agency* December 10, 2023.
- 20 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Kenya profile.
- 21 ICG, "Crisis Watch Global Overview October 2022, Kenya," International Crisis Group, October 2022. Manase Otsialo, "Three teachers 'missing' following Mandera terror attack," *Nation*, October 12, 2022. Frédéric Powelton, "Kenya: Three teachers missing after attack on their school by elements of the Shebab group (Kenya: Trois enseignants portés disparus après une attaque de leur école par les éléments du groupe Shebab)," Sahel Intelligence, October 13, 2023.
- 22 Manase Otsialo, "Pupil injured in a suspected terror attack in Mandera," *Nation*, October 26, 2022. *Daily Nation*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID KEN9541.
- 23 Rahma Rashid, "One Killed After Militia Attack Lamu Villages," *Citizen*, July 12, 2023. Kalume Kazungu, "'My 30 minutes of terror with al-Shabaab militants," *Nation*, July 13, 2023.
- 24 Cheti Praxides, "Kenyan soldiers thwart suspected al Shabaab attack on Lamu IDP camp," Star, August 24, 2023.
- 25 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Kenya profile.

3

ENDNOTES

- 26 Stephen Astariko, "County High School Students Demonstrate, Want Principal Out," *The Star*, May 13, 2022. *Star* (Kenya) as cited in ACLED, Event ID SUD16442.
- 27 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
- 28 Clause Masika, "Over 50 pupils in hospital after teargas lands in classroom," Star, July 12, 2023. Citizen (Kenya); Ghetto Radio; Kenyans.co; Nairobi News; Star (Kenya); Twitter, as cited in ACLED, Event ID KEN12054.
- 29 Rahma Rashid, "One Killed, Houses Torched In Suspected Al Shabaab Raid In Lamu," *Citizen*, September 20, 2023. *Citizen* (Kenya); *Daily Post* (Kenya); Kenya Broadcasting Corporation; *Kenyans.co; KTN News* (Kenya); *TUKO*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID KEN12567.
- 30 Kioko Nyamaso, "Police Teargas, Arrest Teachers Protesting TSC Decision to Fire Them" *Kenyans.co*, October 16, 2023. *Capital FM; Citizen* (Kenya); *Daily Nation* (Kenya); *Kenyans.co*; *NTV* (Kenya); Twitter, as cited in ACLED, Event ID KEN12784.
- 31 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York, GCPEA: 2022), Kenya profile.
- 32 Hillary Lisimba, "Maseno University Students Protest over Rising Insecurity, Death of Student," *Tuko.co.ke Kenya news.*, March 27, 2022. *TUKO*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID KEN8400.
- 33 Scholars at Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, Machakos University, December 5, 2022.
- 34 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
- 35 Scholars at Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, Maseno University, March 20, 2023.
- 36 Citizen (Kenya); Star (Kenya), as cited in ACLED, Event ID KEN11323. Carol Moenga, "Why Kabianga University has been forced to shut down its gates indefinitely," Swala Nyeti, April 4, 2023.
- 37 Scholars at Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, Kisumu National Polytechnic College, May 24, 2023. *Capital FM; Citizen* (Kenya); *GardaWorld; K24; Kenyans.co; Opera News* (Kenya); Twitter, as cited in ACLED, Event ID KEN11695. Ojwang Joe, "Kisumu Polytechnic Students Riot Over School Fees Hike," *Capital FM*, May 24, 2023.
- 38 "Kenya: Police fire tear gas to disperse protesting students in Machakos Nov. 2," GardaWorld security alert, November 2, 2023. *Citizen* (Kenya); GardaWorld; Star (Kenya), as cited in ACLED, Event ID KEN12919.